CAC Regional Meeting
Best Western Bedford Inn, Bedford

October 9 – 11, 2007

The following members were in attendance for all or some of the meeting:

	Cynthia Carrow , Chair
	Janet B. Keim

	Richard J. Manfredi, Vice Chair
	Curtis N. Kratz

	DeEtta A. Antoun
	Jack Lebeau, M.D., F.A.C.C.

	Jolene Chinchilli
	Pat Lupo, O.S.B.

	Walter N. Heine
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Brian J. Hill
	David L. Strong

	Joyce A. Hatala
	Burt A. Waite

	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.
	


*Michael A. Capozzoli, from the Why Not Wind group, videotaped the regional meeting proceedings on October 10 and October 11.
Tuesday evening, October 9 – Council hosted an informal meeting with several local watershed groups.  Each group’s representative gave a 10-minute presentation on their accomplishments, challenges and funding issues.  A question-and-answer segment followed each presentation.  The following watershed groups were represented at the meeting:
· Shoup’s Run Watershed Association (Gracie Angelo and Becky Dolte) – Ms. Angelo said the 1996 flood prompted her to form a citizens group to alert government officials on the flood’s life-threatening potential and also on the extensive environmental degradation caused by past mining activities.  That citizens group evolved into the Shoup’s Run Watershed Association (SRWA) in 1998.   The SRWA has invested more than $1 million in Growing Greener and Section 319
 monies for several projects, including abandoned mine drainage mitigation, flood plain property buy-outs, illegal dump clean-ups and stream bank stabilization.  Ms. Angelo and Ms. Dolte attribute their success to perseverance and never taking “no” for answer.
· Trough Creek Watershed Association (Roy McCabe) – The mission of the Trough Creek Watershed Association (TCWA) is to return Trough Creek to its natural flow (which was disrupted by deep/strip mining); plug the flow of water into the deep mines; and return the creek to its natural state.  Mr. McCabe said the group was launched with the help of a $5,000 grant from the League of Woman Voters.  The group is small (four members), but they get much needed assistance from Andy Patterson, manager of the Huntingdon Conservation District.  One of their current projects is helping to stabilize a streambank before a township road washes away.
· Huntingdon County Conservation District (Andy Patterson) – Mr. Patterson said that partnerships are the key to the success of watershed groups.  Partners such as conservation districts, government officials, state and federal government agencies, etc., can provide essential technical and financial assistance, while the groups themselves can best apply that assistance because they are most familiar with their watershed, neighbors, local concerns, etc.  On the issue of workload, Mr. Patterson said it’s very difficult for the district to retain good employees because they can usually earn more money elsewhere.  He said his district is currently responsible for handling 20 programs with a staff of five people.  He also mentioned that the state often delegates additional responsibility to the districts, but without the necessary funding for implementation. 
· Six Mile Run Area Watershed Committee (Dan Fluke) – The SMRAWC’s main goal is to improve water quality impaired by acid mine drainage, and the vehicle they use to reach that goal is education.  Mr. Fluke said it’s important for people to know how their actions affect the local watershed.  He said the committee has been working with local schools in order to get young people involved, e.g., twice a year the committee provides educational tours for the students.  He also said their efforts have resulted in the creation of a junior watershed group in the Tussey Mountain School District.  Mr. Fluke said he would like to see more coordination and collaboration among the watershed groups in the area.
· Broad Top Township/Coaldale Borough Watershed Advisory Committee (Ernie Fuller) – Mr. Fuller said the township’s biggest problems are acid mine drainage and dumping in abandoned mines.  He said the township has accomplished a lot because they do most of the work themselves.  This not only saves them money, but it provides jobs for local residents, who would otherwise have to commute.  Mr. Fuller mentioned some problems they have encountered over the years, such as inconsistency and turnover among DEP staff, permitting costs, lengthy Growing Greener process and the Growing Greener 15% match.  He also said that many watershed groups burn out from all the paperwork and requirements for grants.
Wednesday October 10 – Council visited several sites of environmental interest in Bedford County:

· Broad Top Township Supervisors Ernest Fuller, Donnie Hedge, Bob Figard and Jack Decker (ret.) gave a presentation and tour of their Act 537 Sewage Plan and selected facilities.  DEP accepted the township’s plan in 1995 as a demonstration model for other municipalities.  The township’s goal when developing their plan was to provide sewage treatment for all residents at a low monthly cost.  There are currently 550 residents on-line, 140 waiting to be hooked up and 200 potential customers.  Initially, the monthly cost for residents was $10, it is now $13.  Four specifically designed community systems were used to lower costs by reducing piping and keeping future development costs down.  On-lot system repairs are designed for low operation and maintenance cost (lagoons & sand filters).  The township owns and operates the community and on-lot systems, which they also built.  This in-house operation keeps costs to a minimum, creates local jobs and ensures continued safe and efficient operation of the systems.
· Mark Gutshall
 gave a presentation on the stream and floodplain restoration onsite at the Bedford Springs Resort and Golf Course.    When renovations began on the historic Bedford Springs Resort in 2003, one of the challenges was restoring the golf course, one of the first in the country.   Shober’s Run Stream, which comes into play on 12 of the course’s holes, was eroding its banks and flooding since its floodplain had been filled in by legacy sediments, which came from the agricultural period of the 18th through early 20th centuries when large-scale forest clearing and poor farming practices dumped millions of tons of soil into streams, valleys, and floodplains.  Mills and dams along the waterways caused water to slow down behind them, which deposited additional tons of sediments.

LandStudies restored the stream to a more natural flow pattern and excavated the floodplain down to its historical elevation.  Native plants were installed and wetland areas were created along both banks of Shober’s Run, returning the stream system to full function and stability and providing improved wildlife habitat and aesthetics.  Mr. Gutshall said that 6,500 linear feet of stream were restored; 70,000 cubic yards of legacy sediments were removed from the floodplain; and 8 acres of wetlands were created (3 acres of wetland mitigation were required).  LandStudies has completed preliminary work on a similar project downstream on the Bedford Springs Resort property.  That project will be funded with a Growing Greener grant through a partnership with LandStudies and the Community Foundation for the Alleghenies.

· Council visited the dairy farm of Glenn and Matt Moyer.  The Moyer’s use a New Zealand style operation of year-round rotational grazing (no barn).  This practice reduces the cost for feeding, housing, and manure handling, as well as veterinarian costs, making the operation more profitable on a per cow basis than his prior CAFO (concentrated animal feeding operation).  The current herd is approximately 320 dairy cows on 326 acres.  The cows are rotated to areas of fresh grass every 12 hours.  When grass is low or snow-covered, bales of hay are distributed for the cows.  Council members observed the Moyers’ milk carousel in operation.  The carousel is operated twice a day for approximately 1 ½ hours, with a 10-minute milking rotation for each cow.  The manure from the carousel is put in a holding tank and spread using an irrigation system.  Approximately 6,000 gallons are spread daily.  This process, which allows for a fresher application and less settling, is the only manure collection on the site – otherwise, it is distributed naturally as cows are moved around the farm.
Wednesday evening, October 10 – Council held a public meeting in Bedford and heard testimony from area residents and local environmental groups.  A summary of the testimony is attached.
Thursday, October 11 – Council held a brief business meeting:

· Chair Cynthia Carrow convened the meeting at 8:05 am.

· Thad Stevens made a motion to approve the minutes from the September 2007 meeting; Bernie Hoffnar seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved without amendment.

· The following members’ terms will expire in January 2008:  Richard Manfredi and Gail Connor (Governor appointees); DeEtta Antoun and Thad Stevens (House appointees); and Curtis Kratz and Joyce Hatala (Senate appointees).  CAC staff will contact each of these members regarding their interest in seeking reappointment, and then will send a letter to each appointing authority notifying them of the need for action.
· CAC’s last meeting of the year will be next month.  Cynthia reminded the members that the meeting will be a week early – Tuesday, November 13 – due to the Thanksgiving holiday.  It will also be in a different room in the Rachel Carson Building -- the 2nd floor Training Room.
· DeEtta Antoun made a motion to approve CAC’s 5-Year Air Report to DEP; Richard Manfredi seconded the motion.  The motion carried.
· Committee Reports

· Administrative Oversight (DeEtta Antoun) – DeEtta will contact Sue about scheduling a conference call before the next meeting.
· Air (Margaret Urban) – A conference call has been scheduled for October 15 to discuss the final CAIR Regulation before it is presented to EQB.
· Environmental Standards (Dave Strong) – Dave suggested that Steve Socash/Larry Holley (Bureau of Waste Management) be invited to a future CAC meeting because the department is doing a major re-write of the “waste” definitions.
The Mining & Reclamation Advisory Board has three meetings scheduled this month to discuss issues related to full-cost bonding.
Joyce Hatala suggested that the director of the Recycling Market Center be invited to speak at a CAC meeting early in 2008.  Joyce is concerned that funding for regional recycling efforts is at risk because of the emphasis on alternate energy.
· Integrated Projects (Jolene Chinchilli) – Jolene said the committee will schedule a meeting to discuss options for addressing the lead issue presented at last month’s meeting.
· Water (Burt Waite) – Sue is finalizing a cover letter and white paper on integrated wastewater management/Act 537 issues to be sent to the department.  The white paper will also be shared with the Sewage Advisory Committee.  Burt suggested that Cathy Myers attend a full Council meeting to respond to the committee’s 7/3/07 letter regarding 537.
· Sue drafted a letter of support to state legislators for HB 1705, which authorizes Pennsylvania to join the Great Lakes-St. Lawrence River Basin Water Resources Compact.  Richard Manfredi made a motion to send the letter; Dave Strong seconded the motion.  The motion carried.
·  Chair Cynthia Carrow adjourned the business meeting at 8:33 am.
Rachel Diamond, director of DEP’s Southcentral Regional Office, updated Council on the issues facing her region, which comprises Bedford, Berks, Blair, Cumberland, Dauphin, Franklin, Fulton, Huntingdon, Juniata, Lancaster, Lebanon, Mifflin, Perry, and York counties.  A summary of her report is included in the attached testimony summary.

Public testimony (see attached) continued for the remainder of the morning.  The regional meeting was adjourned at 11:35 am.

Notice of the October meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Bedford, Blair, Franklin, Fulton and Huntingdon counties and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.

� Nonpoint Source Implementation Program Grants, funded through Section 319(h) of the federal Clean Water Act.





� Mr. Gutshall is president of LandStudies, an environmental consulting firm based in Lititz (Lancaster County).


� The Community Foundation for the Alleghenies is a nonprofit public foundation that works with donors to develop funds for community projects in Bedford, Cambria and Somerset counties, as well as certain interests in Indiana County.
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